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Limits of Liability / Disclaimer of Warranty: 

The authors of this information and the accompanying 
materials have used their best efforts in preparing this 
course.  The authors make no representation or 
warranties with respect to the accuracy, applicability, 
fitness, or completeness of the contents of this 
course.  They disclaim any warranties (expressed or 
implied), merchantability, or fitness for any particular 
purpose.  The authors shall in no event be held liable 
for any loss or other damages, including but not 
limited to special, incidental, consequential, or other 
damages. 

This manual contains information protected under 
International Federal Copyright laws and Treaties.  
Any unauthorized reprint or use of this material is 
strictly prohibited.  We actively search for copyright 
infringement and you will be prosecuted. 



NOTES 

EXERCISES: Because it is a very difficult to 
explain exercises properly on paper and photos can 
only do so much to help, I decided to not include 
either in this manual. Instead, there is a wealth 
of helpful exercise videos available on the 
internet produced by qualified fitness trainers. I 
would recommend you take the ideas presented here 
and search for videos of these exercises that will 
demonstrate proper form in a more interactive 
format. 

TRAINING: In addition, I highly recommend hiring a 
qualified personal trainer to work with you 
individually to address any special modifications 
you may need while taking into account possible 
previous injuries or other conditions. 

DIET: The diet plans mentioned in the manual are 
plans I have followed, but as with any health 
advice, seek the opinion of qualified medical 
personnel before changing your diet. 

ABOUT THE AUTHOR: Matt Randall is a former 
professional athlete and World Champion Martial 
Artist. Throughout his 20’s he had 6-Pack Abs 
following the diet and fitness plans in this manual 
and knows what it takes for you to achieve yours at 
any age. Today he has over 40 years experience in 
the health and fitness industry and has helped 
thousands of people achieve their fitness goals. 
More information may be found on his website at 
www.mattrandall.com.  

http://www.mattrandall.com


Chapter 1:  Introduction 
Ah…6 Pack Abs! The ultimate goal of everyone trying 
to look like their favorite hot TV star. So many 
people out there exercise on a regular basis in 
order to reach their ultimate goal of having 
washboard abs (or as they are more commonly known a 
“6 pack”) that all those models on TV and in 
magazines seem to have.  Tragically, people are 
still looking for ways in which to achieve the 
elusive “6 pack”, and often without much success. 
I’m here to tell you it can be done, but not with 
anything you purchase from an infomercial. Read 
further to find the secrets to the abs of your 
dreams.  

If you were to turn on the TV late in the evening, 
you are sure to see an advert promoting some new 
miracle device that will give you the Abs of your 
dreams without much effort on your part at all.  
But unfortunately, the only thing that these 
devices will do is lose you money and not your 
waistline. 

So if you want to achieve the Abs that you see on 
the models on TV and in magazines, there are a 
number of things that you need to address.  
Firstly, you need to know what “Abs” are.  These 
are made up of several muscles (rectus abdominus) 
which are located at the front of the abdomen, 
between the ribs and pelvis. It is one muscle, 
which is then divided up into grooves (tendinous 
inscriptions), which is why it is often referred to 
as the “6 pack”. In reality, it is actually an “8 
pack”.  The main function of the rectus abdominus 
is to flex the trunk of the body and bring a 
person’s rib cage down towards their pelvis.  The 
other muscles which also make up a persons abs are 
the internal and external oblique's, which are 
located on either side of the abdomen, and the 



transverse abdominus, which runs perpendicular to, 
and below the rectus abdominus.  

For many people, a properly designed fitness 
program is one that includes exercises to work each 
of these sets of muscles, and does not focus only 
on getting that all important “6 pack”.  What it 
will do is, in fact, strengthen and stabilize the 
body’s trunk, and thus lead to any imbalances in 
the body being removed, which can cause injuries. 

Another point that anyone should consider when they 
are looking to get a “6 pack” is that they need to 
take time to let their bodies recover between 
training sessions. You do not need to do exercises 
on your midsection each day.  It is better if you 
are able to perform 25 well-executed crunches for 
your abdomen, rather than being able to do 200 
which are not well-executed. 

Next, and certainly one of the most important, is 
do not waste money on buying a device you see 
advertised on TV (or in a magazine) which promises 
that you will have great abs just by doing a few 
minutes exercise with the device in question.  In 
fact, the models used to advertise these devices 
often have perfect bodies before they have even 
used one of these machines. Most of the products 
being advertised are poorly designed, and more 
often than not, do not target the abdominal muscles 
that you want to strengthen.  If you want a really 
good abdominal workout, all you require is plenty 
of space on the floor to place a mat, and a good 
set of instructions.  Why not try using an 
inexpensive stability ball, as this will add a 
whole new challenge to your workout. 

Finally, although most people do not realize it, 
everyone already has a “6 pack” there…it is only 
hidden because our body fat levels are high, and 



therefore it can not be seen. The way to get these 
seen is by doing exercises which target the Ab 
muscles and strengthens them. You should also be 
eating a healthy nutritional diet, along with doing 
some moderate aerobic exercise and some basic 
resistance training. Not only will you be targeting 
your Abs muscles, but the rest of the muscles in 
your body as well. 

So next time you are sitting at home watching a 
late night Shopping Channel Show advertising a 
device for getting better Abs, remember that the 
models being used have gained their perfect bodies 
through eating well, plenty of exercising and 
training. Don’t go wasting money on something that 
is absolutely useless. 



Chapter 2:  Want a Great Body? Then Get Fit 
and Healthy 
There are many reasons why people want to be fit 
and healthy, but one of the main ones is so that 
they look good to those around them.  But there are 
other reasons for being fit and healthy, and these 
are shown below. 

The reasons for being fit and healthy are: 

1. You will find it much easier to carrier out 
tasks during the day, and you will not 
tire as easily.   

1. You will also find that you will complete 
tasks more quickly, which causes your 
productivity and efficiency levels to 
increase. 

1. You will find that you are no longer spending 
as much money on medical bills, and the 
chances of you living longer have also 
increased.  Being fit and healthy also 
means that you are less likely to suffer 
from such problems as high blood 
pressure, heart attacks, strokes or even 
some forms of cancer. 

1. As you become stronger, and your muscles 
strengthen, you will find that your 
posture improves…and so does your 
confidence. 

1. You find that the clothes, which looked awful 
on you before, look great now. 

1. And, especially for you men, long gone are the 
days when your body shape would be the 



butt of many people’s jokes. Instead, 
people will be admiring you, and wishing 
they had a body like yours instead. 

As you can see from the above, there are many 
reasons for you to get fit and healthy, and to stay 
this way. 

Now we will look at the ways for improving both 
your fitness and health, as well as getting that 
body shape you want. 

First, you need to look at what you are eating.  If 
you are eating unhealthy food (lots of junk food, 
sugary food and foods high in salt), then cut down 
on them, or stop eating them all together.  It is 
advisable that you either cut down or stop drinking 
alcohol, and if you smoke, then quit.  However, you 
should drink plenty of water, and take vitamins to 
supplement your improved diet. 

Secondly, start doing some cardio exercises.  Not 
only will this strengthen your heart and lungs, but 
it is also great for improving both the respiratory 
and cardiovascular system in the body. Best of all, 
it burns loads of calories, which cause weight 
gain. 

Finally, if you are able to, join a gym close to 
where you live and start lifting weights.  Not only 
will this build and tone muscles, but it will give 
a much better definition to your body as a whole.  
Plus, where your muscles have become conditioned, 
you will find that you are much stronger. You’ll 
have much better strength and stamina than you did 
when you were overweight, unhealthy and your diet 
was incorrect. 

As you can see from above it is not at all 
difficult to get the body shape that you want, all 



you need to look at is changing your diet and 
lifestyle.  So why not start writing out a plan 
regarding your health and the fitness goals you 
want to achieve? 



Chapter 3:  Lose Weight and Get the Body You 
Always Wanted 

There are many studies which are showing more and 
more people are overweight than ever before. 
Because of this, health professionals are coming up 
with more and more unique ways in which to help 
such people lose this weight. 

There are some programs which suggest people should 
eat products which are high in carbohydrates 
(carbs), while others would suggest your cut down 
the amount of protein you have (others suggest you 
should have more protein).  Such diets that suggest 
this are the South Beach Diet, Protein Power and 
the Atkins Diet. 

However, there is one program which has been 
designed by David Zinczenko, known as the Abs Diet, 
which will not only provide you with great abs, but 
help you to lose weight also.  We will provide you 
with further information relating to this diet in 
more detail in the next chapter. 

However, if anyone should decide they want to try 
this diet, they must commit themselves to doing so 
for a 6 week period. For many individuals, they 
will see a dramatic change in both weight loss and 
their abs becoming flatter during the course of the 
diet. 

Although this plan was initially designed for men 
to use, more and more women have tried it and found 
the results to be positive. 

In studies conducted, it has shown that each pound 
of muscle a person gains will burn more than 50 
calories per day.  So for example, if some one does 
an extensive work out in the gym, and is able to 



develop 10 pounds of muscle, this then translates 
into them burning 500 calories daily.   

Many of the people who have followed this plan 
consistently have been able to lose 12 pounds of 
weight in the first 2 weeks, and then an additional 
5 to 8 pounds in the following weeks. 

Normally a person would eat three square meals a 
day, but with this diet you are expected to eat 
small servings 6 times a day.  The diet consists of 
such products as eggs, whole grain cereals or 
bread, poultry, lean meat, low fat dairy products 
(cream cheese, cottage cheese, low fat milk) and 
certain fruits. 

Apart from eating those foods on the diet list, you 
will also need to carve out time for a simple 
workout routine, 3-4 times a week. This has also 
been designed to help burn fat from the body. 

Although the Abs Diet is fairly new to the diet 
scene compared too many of the others, it already 
seems to be gathering quite a following. 

If you would like to learn more about this diet or 
any others, then visit your local bookstore, or 
surf the internet.  It is best to conduct as much 
research on it prior to deciding to try it for 
yourself.  Also, talk to your doctor to make sure 
that the foods you will be eating, and the exercise 
you will be doing, are safe for you.   



Chapter 4:  Abs Diet – So You Want to Achieve a 
6 Pack 

The Abs Diet was designed by a man named David 
Zinczenko, who is the editor of a fitness magazine 
called “Men’s Health”.   

Over the years most athletes, fitness models and 
bodybuilders have been applying the same basic set 
of rules to their diet.  What they will do is: eat 
often (about 5-6 times a day), build up their 
muscle mass, eat foods which are lean in protein 
and eat whole unrefined carbohydrates (carbs). 

Unfortunately for many dieters, they have failed to 
take notice of the techniques being used above, and 
often believe that by restricting how many calories 
they have will help them to lose weight. 

However, the Abs Diet is a sensible way in which to 
lose fat.  Although the ideas in the diet are not 
new, the way it is presented is. 

If you want to achieve visible abdominal muscles, 
then you need to have very low levels of fat in 
your body. To achieve this will take some time. 

The Abs Diet is made up of a 7 day meal plan. It 
consists of “12 Power Foods”, along with a number 
of recipes into which these Power Foods can be 
incorporated. 

However, during the week you are allowed one meal 
known as the “Cheat Meal”, and this is when you can 
eat anything you want.  But you must, if you can, 
avoid eating foods which are processed/refined 
carbs, those that are high in sugar and meat which 
is fatty. 



The 12 Power Foods which you will need to include 
in your Abs Diet are as follows:- 

1. Almonds, plus other nuts, which must be 
eaten with their skins intact. 

1. Beans and other Legumes, such as peas and 
lentils. 

1. Spinach and any other green vegetables that 
you like (cabbage and Brussel sprouts 
are a couple). 

1. Where dairy products are concerned, you must 
only eat those which are fat free, or 
low in fat. 

1. Instant Oatmeal and this must be eaten 
unsweetened and unflavored. 

1. Eggs. 

1. Eat as much lean meat as possible, such as 
turkey, lean steak (no fat), chicken 
and fish. 

1. Peanut Butter – It has to be the all natural 
and sugar free varieties only. 

1. Olive Oil – Use it when cooking and include 
it in dressings for salads. 

1. Eat only whole grain breads and cereals. 

1. For extra protein, include Plant-Based 
Powder in the diet, not whey or soy. 

1. Finally, include all raspberries and other 
berries (strawberries, blueberries, 



blackberries etc) into the diet as 
well. 

Not only will you need to change your diet in order 
to achieve the 6 pack abs that you desire, you will 
also need to do some strength and interval training 
as well.  This will help to build up the body’s 
muscles, and thus increase your metabolism. This 
will all assist in helping remove the unwanted fat 
in your body. 

What the Abs Diet does is simply provide the person 
who is reading it, and using it, a basic guide to 
improving your nutritional intake and the right 
sorts of exercises to do.  Unlike many diets that 
are out there, it does not pretend to be something 
it isn’t. 



Chapter 5:  How to build up Abdominal Muscles  

If you were to ask any woman what is the most 
attractive part of man’s body, they will most of 
the time say it’s his “6 pack” (or those abdominal 
muscles which have great definition).  For people, 
the abdominal muscles are considered to be one of 
the sexiest, and are usually a good sign that a man 
is fit and healthy.  You will find that most women 
are drawn towards one who is full of health and 
fitness. It goes back to more primitive times as 
being an indication that the man would be strong 
enough to protect them and their family if he 
needed to.   

So it is no wonder in this day and age you will 
find men of all ages at the gym doing crunches, leg 
raisers and sit ups in order to obtain a great set 
of abs.  Unfortunately for a lot of men, they will 
not be able to achieve this, and I will explain why 
below. 

It does not matter how many crunches you do or the 
amount of leg raisers you do if there is a layer of 
fat covering your stomach. You are never likely to 
see your abs if they are covered by this layer.  In 
fact, after sometime, you will notice that your 
waistline has become bigger. This is because you 
are adding muscle beneath the fat layer. You will 
need to lose this fat before those perfect abs can 
be seen. 

The only way in which you can lose fat effectively 
and permanently from your waistline in order for 
your abs to show, is by having a calorie restricted 
diet, as well as doing frequent cardio workouts and 
strength training with weights (which not only 
builds muscles but also helps to raise a person’s 



metabolism). This will help you to lose weight and 
burn that unwanted fat naturally.   

So as you can see, the only way to achieve weight 
loss effectively and permanently is by following 
the three steps shown above…and all this without 
having to actually go onto a slimming program. 



Chapter 6:  2 Step Guide to How to Achieve a 
Perfect 6 Pack 
As anyone will tell you who has a 6 pack, to 
actually achieve it is not as simple as it sounds. 
It takes lots of dedication.  Below I’ll provide 
you with a 2 step guide, which should be followed 
religiously for 3 months in order to produce the 
results that you want. 

First, we will look at your diet and how to make it 
more nutritional.  This is the most important part 
for anyone wishing to achieve an impressive set of 
abs, which, unfortunately, no one can see as they 
are covered by a layer of fat.  Instead of eating 3 
square meals a day, break it up into 5 or 6 mini-
meals instead, as this well help to jump start your 
metabolic rate (metabolism).  Also, no longer eat 
foods which will prevent you from achieving the 
results you require, such as: white breads, pasta, 
fizzy drinks (soda), sweets, fast foods (junk), 
sugars and hydrogenated oils/fats. 

By radically improving your diet, you will be able 
to achieve the 6 pack that you have thought was 
always impossible to have. 

Next, you need to look at your exercise routine 
(that’s if you have one).  You need to only look at 
3 types of exercise in order to help achieve your 
goal, and these should be done only 3-4 times a 
week and not every day.  The exercise routines you 
really need concern yourself with are cardio, 
weight lifting and abdominal exercises. 

When we are talking about cardio exercises we mean 
such things as walking, running, cycling and 
swimming.  It does not matter which one it is that 



you do, as long as you stick to it.  You should aim 
to spend at least 30-45 minutes twice a week.  

As for the Weight lifting, this is an extremely 
important exercise to be performed as part of the 
plan for achieving those perfect abs.  Again you 
should aim to spend at least 30-45 minutes twice a 
week doing weight lifting (adding 3 pounds of 
muscle to your body will burn as many calories as 
if you went for a 1 mile jog).  If you are unsure 
what exercises you need to do, then there are many 
sites on the web which feature professional 
bodybuilders and gym instructors who can assist 
you.  Also, when attending your gym, arrange to 
have a session with one of the gym instructors. 
They will generally provide you with a set of 
exercises that are suitable for your needs. 

The final exercise that you need to incorporate 
into your workout is one that is specifically 
designed for the abs.  It is best if you can aim to 
do these exercises 3 times a week. You will soon 
see that there are a large range of ab exercises 
around. Just choose 3 that you enjoy doing the 
most, and stick with those. 

A good tip to remember is to vary your workout 
routine every 2 weeks, which will ensure that your 
body is kept guessing and changing.  If you can, 
add or take away different weight or ab exercises. 
If this is not possible, then at least vary the 
weights, how many times you do them and what form 
of cardio exercise you will do. 

As you can see if you follow this program 
religiously for the next 3 months you will likely 
see some major improvements (although the results 
vary from person to person). 



But, at the end of the day, how well it turns out 
all depends on how much you are willing to put in 
to improving your image.  Dedication is certainly 
the key to any exercise and health regimen. 

Some of this information went by very fast, so 
let’s do a quick replay and summary: 
• Cardio exercises 30-45 minutes twice per week 
• Weight Training 30-45 minutes twice per week 
• Ab exercises 10-20 minutes 4 times per week, same 
days as the cardio and weights 

• Alternate between cardio and weight days 
• Take 3 days off to rest somewhere during the week 
• Change the routine and exercises every 2 weeks 



Chapter 7:  Some General Information Relating 
to Abdominal Exercises 

So what are Abdominal Exercises? 

Abdominal exercises are those which have been 
specifically designed for strengthening the 
muscles, tendons and ligaments of a person’s 
abdomen.  Abdominal exercises, as well as exercises 
for the back, are essential in order to maintain a 
body’s trunk. A well maintained trunk will help to 
keep our posture in check as we age, and it’s also 
a great way of protecting against common back 
injuries that often cause back pain. 

These exercises can be further categorized into 
four sections.  Namely:- 

Upper Abdominals 
Lower Abdominals 
Love Handles 
Lower Back 

Here are a few guidelines which everyone should 
follow when carrying out abdominal exercises: 

To build and maintain a healthy trunk, it is best 
done as part of a daily routine, or if integrated 
into an exercise program that is ongoing.   

For abdominal exercises to be effective, it is 
recommended that abs and back exercises are 
performed at least 4 times a week, and with each 
session lasting between 10 and 20 minutes.   

As proper form (posture is correct) is important 
when doing abdominal and back exercises, it may be 
wise to work with someone who is qualified in 



exercising training, such as a fitness trainer, gym 
instructor or a physical therapist. 

In this next section of the chapter, we will look 
at the types of abdominal exercises there are. 
In fact, there are literally thousands of different 
exercises that you can do which will help improve 
the abdominal muscles. One system which is famous 
for abdominal exercises is Pilates.  Also, other 
such exercise programs which are good for improving 
the abdominal muscles are Yoga and Tai Chi. Both 
have movements particularly focusing on 
strengthening these muscles.   

However, the most common exercises that you will 
find people know about in relation to the abs 
muscles are as follows: 

1. Sit ups 
2. Crunches 
3. Reverse Crunches 

All of these will be discussed more extensively in 
other chapters of this book. 

However, one exercise which will not be discussed 
later on in this book is the Standing Breathing 
Abdominal Toning Exercise.  This is particularly 
good for strengthening the abdominal muscles which 
support the lower back.   

So if you want to avoid or minimize any injury to 
your lower back, it is important that you tighten 
your stomach muscles as you get in/out of the car, 
as you go up and down stairs or when you have to 
lift something or someone. 

Just follow the steps below and hopefully this will 
help in improving the strength of your abdominal 
muscles. 



Stand up.  Now lightly tighten your stomach muscles 
by either sucking in your gut, or by firming up 
your stomach by pushing (you may even want to try 
both).  Next hold them lightly tightened.  Now, 
take slow deep breaths in and out and then slowly 
all the way out all whilst holding your stomach 
muscles tight. 

Normally, after about 7 or 8 breaths you will begin 
to feel the oblique muscles (inside the stomach) 
begin to be recruited, and then the lower and upper 
abdominal muscles will slowly be synched tighter, 
all without you using any more effort than when you 
first applied the initial light muscle tension.  
What is great about this toning exercise is that it 
can be performed anywhere. 

The advantage with this exercise is that compared 
to both “traditional sit ups” and “crunches”, it 
may not aggravate the lower back.  As time passes 
with this exercise, you will find that your lower 
back becomes stronger, and will therefore be less 
likely to suffer any pain. 

It has been found that, although the exercises 
mentioned in both this chapter and the following 
chapters are helpful, in order to obtain the 
elusive 6 pack, there are other factors which need 
to be taken into consideration.  As well as these 
exercises, you will need to do some cardiovascular 
exercises and look at altering your diet as well. 
All of this will be looked at more closely in the 
following chapters. 

Unfortunately for some people, there is a common 
misconception that you can use these exercises to 
“tone” the stomach, and that they are especially 
good for “spot reducing” fat from the stomach.  
Unfortunately, this is not true. 



Fat will only be burned if blood sugar levels 
(blood glucose) are low, and the receptors relating 
to blood glucose are found in the brain.  
Therefore, the fact is that consuming a lot of 
energy will not cause the fat from any particular 
region to be burned at a rate any greater than if 
the energy consuming region was elsewhere in the 
body. This is because the energy deficit will only 
be detected in the brain rather than at the area 
where the energy is deficit. 



Chapter 8:  How to Choose the Right Type of 
Abdominal Exercises 

For anyone who is trying to choose which type of 
abdominal exercises that they should being doing, 
they should focus on what these exercises will 
actually do for them.  If you are someone who just 
wants to use them for getting rid of that little 
bit around the middle that you have put on over the 
holidays, then you will need to focus on abdominal 
exercises that concentrate just on particular areas 
of the stomach.  Whereas if you are someone who is 
looking for exercises that will strengthen the 
stomach area, then you will need to look for 
exercises which will give you a more diverse 
routine. 

However, most people prefer to do abdominal 
exercises that are well rounded, and this means 
that usually they will need to do more than one 
type.  For example, they may decide to do crunches 
which will help both the upper and lower stomach 
muscles. 

For those who are looking for ones that focus on 
the upper stomach muscles, they will need ones 
where you lie on your back and raise the upper body 
towards the lower body.   

If you wish to do exercises for the lower stomach 
muscles then you will need to do ones where you lie 
on your back and then lift your legs towards your 
upper body. 

When these exercises are done together they are 
extremely powerful, and will help to transform the 
look of any body. 



Abdominal exercises give both men and women trimmer 
figures, and if you want to look even more 
fantastic than you do now, then including abdominal 
exercises in any workout routine you regular do 
will help you to get to the shape that you desire.   

But it has also been found that abdominal exercises 
are great way of supporting your body and your 
back.  Certainly for people who suffer with a 
history of back problems, starting to do abdominal 
exercises will help to improve any back problems 
that they have, as well as controlling any problems 
that they may have in the future.  In fact, if you 
perform regular abdominal exercises you will almost 
certainly avoid any back problems in the future.   

However, prior to you starting any kind of 
abdominal exercises, especially if you suffer with 
a back problem, you should talk to your doctor or 
chiropractor to find out which exercises are right 
for you.  This is particularly important, as there 
are some abdominal exercises which will only 
exacerbate a back problem, rather than help treat 
it. 

It is also important that when first starting any 
abdominal exercises that you do it slowly, because 
if you rush into it, you may end up pulling a 
muscle that you did not even know you had.  So by 
starting slowly, not only will you be happier, but 
your body will be as well. 

Chapter 9:  Exercises for Beginners who want a 
6 Pack Abs 



In this chapter, we will look at some ways a person 
who is only just beginning to exercise can gain 
that elusive 6 pack.   

Certainly having a chiseled abdominal area is not 
just the dream of many men, but many women as well. 
Hopefully the information provided below will help 
lead them towards their goal.   

As with any form of exercise, a person should only 
do as much as their individual fitness levels 
allow, and no more.   

In regard to abdominal exercise routines when you 
are beginning, they should be performed at least 3 
times a week.  As long as you are doing your 
abdominal exercises correctly, you should find that 
you will be strengthening your lower, upper and 
oblique abdominal muscles at the same time.  
Carrying out such exercises will not only help to 
get that 6 pack look, but will improve your posture 
and hopefully avoid any injuries.   

Before starting any exercise routine you should 
warm up. A good way of doing this is by stretching 
(raise your arms above your head and elongate your 
body and stand on tip toes).   

Initially, when beginning with any abdominal 
exercises, you should aim to perform the desired 
number of repetitions for each set of exercises, 
and always have at least a 20 second rest between 
each set. 

When beginning abdominal exercises, it is best that 
you start at a level you feel comfortable at…say 
about 10 repetitions in the beginning.  Then slowly 
increase them each week by going up to 15 and then 
20 (or as and when you feel ready to increase the 



repetitions).  But remember to always take at least 
a 20 second rest between each set.   

When strengthening the abdominal muscles using 
exercise. and for a much faster result. it is 
advisable that you increase the number of 
repetitions you do in each set and also varying 
your work out routines.  Do not stick to the same 
set of exercises each time. 

Now we will look at some exercises that a beginner 
can start with in order to improve their abdominal 
muscles: 

1. Crunches.   

Although this is actually quite a tough 
exercise on the abdominal muscles, it is 
ideal for people who have back problems, as 
it puts very little stress on the back. 

First, lie on your back with your knees 
bent.  Now with your hands behind your neck 
lift your head and shoulders until your 
shoulder blades are about 1 inch off the 
ground and hold this position for about 5 
seconds.  Lift with your abs. Do not pull on 
your neck or head with your hands. Also, it 
is important that you do not tuck your chin 
in towards your chest while performing this 
exercise. 

1. Chair Sit Ups. 

With this exercise you need to lie down on 
your back again and place your legs on the 
seat of chair (it may be wise to ask someone 
to hold your legs in place for you, or if no 
one is around, then use a strap instead).  
Now place your hands either behind your 



head, or folded across your chest, and then 
slowly lift both your neck and shoulders off 
of the floor and touch your elbows to your 
knees.  If you are able to, and want to work 
your abdominal muscles just a little harder, 
then try swinging each elbow towards the 
opposite knee, but do not let the elbow 
actually touch the knee. Again, never pull 
on your neck in these exercises. 

1. Side Ups. 

With this exercise, you should lie on one 
side of your body with your feet placed 
firmly on the floor and hands behind your 
head.  However, beginners should keep the 
bottom of the arm at the side of their 
bodies and place the top of the arm over 
their chests.  Now you need to slowly lift 
your head and shoulder (the one you are 
lying on) off the floor and then return to 
the starting position.  Now roll on to the 
other side of your body and repeat the same 
exercise. 

It is important for any person who is beginning to 
do a new exercise routine to only do as much as 
their bodies will allow and no more.  Doing too 
much exercise before you are ready will only cause 
you problems afterwards. 



Chapter 10:  Abdominal Exercises for Women 
Who Want a 6 Pack 

There are many great exercises for flattening a 
woman’s tummy, and so give them the best female abs 
possible.  The exercises provided in this list are 
both safe and effective for all women, and can be 
performed nearly anywhere.  Also, these exercises 
can be performed on a daily basis. 

1. Tummy Isometric Crunch. 

First, exhale and then suck in your stomach 
as far as you can (hold your tummy muscles 
as you are doing this exercise, which is 
tensing the abs) and hold it for about 15 
seconds, relax and breathe.  Now you need to 
visualize your belly button being pulled 
straight toward your back.  This exercise 
needs to be repeated several times. 

However, if you suffer from high blood pressure, 
then it is important that you do not hold your 
breath for extended periods of time. 

1. Tummy Exercises (Rectus Abdominus) 

Begin by lying on the floor on your back 
with your knees bent and feet placed flat to 
the floor.  Now spread your knees and feet 
apart (the width of your hips). 

Next place your hands gently, one on either 
side of your head (as support), and spread 
your elbows out so that they cannot be seen. 



Now with your chin tucked towards your 
chest, gently curl upwards and forwards so 
that your head, neck and shoulder blades 
have been lifted off of the floor and the 
lower part of your back is pressed against 
the floor (if you want you can use a pillow 
to rest your head on and this will get your 
neck and head in to the correct position 
prior to commencing the exercise). 

Once in the correct position hold, it for a 
moment, and then gently return yourself to 
the starting position.   

Now repeat the exercise several more times. 

However, it is important that when doing this 
exercise that you do not allow your arms to curl. 
If you are able to see your elbows, then you are 
not doing the exercise correctly.  Also, it is 
important that you do not place your feet under 
anything, as this will only lessen the effect that 
is provided to your tummy by this type of exercise.  
However, if you find this exercise too difficult, 
then the next one may be easier for you to perform. 

1. Sit Back Flat Tummy Exercise 

This exercise is particularly good for those 
women whose abdominal muscles are weak and 
have trouble lifting themselves off the 
floor, as in the exercise above. 

First, sit on the floor with your knees bent 
and your feet flat on the floors surface (if 
you want, you can secure your feet by 
placing them under a piece of furniture 
i.e., a chair). 



Next, cross your arms over your chest and 
roll your head and shoulders forward towards 
your chest. 

Now, very slowly and ever so gently, lean 
back, but make sure that you keep your head 
and shoulders tucked in towards your chest.  
Continue this movement until you begin to 
feel the muscles in your stomach starting to 
contract. 

As soon as you feel this contraction then 
try to lean back just a little more, and 
hold this position until your muscles begin 
to shake. Hold this position for a further 5 
seconds while your stomach muscles are 
shaking.  Then after the 5 seconds slowly 
ease yourself back into the sitting position 
from where you started the exercise. 

Again repeat this exercise after a few 
seconds. 

1. Reduce Chewing Exercises 

This is probably the easiest one of the 
exercises, as it involves you reducing how 
much you eat and thus reducing how much you 
use your jaw muscles.  By eating less, you 
will lose the body fat, which stops people 
from seeing the great abs you are working 
towards. 

Also, it is important that you take up some 
form of cardiovascular exercise on a regular 
basis, as this will help to burn off the 
unwanted fat. 

You will also need to change your eating 
habits and begin to eat more healthy foods. 



Begin by eliminating fizzy drinks and junk 
food from your diet.  By doing this, you 
will reduce the number of calories that your 
body takes in each day and which you will 
need to burn. 

Also, besides doing the exercises suggested above, 
perform some form of strength training for the 
whole body.  Any increased muscle tissue in a 
person’s body will help to burn off those extra 
calories which result in weight gain through fat 
intake. 

Not only does having good abs make a woman look 
great, but it means that they are much healthier.  
Both visually and physically, the midsection of the 
body is the foundation of anybody’s strength. Women 
who have weak abdominals are more often prone to 
suffer from lower back pain.   

When women are first performing these exercises, 
the intial thing they are looking to do is to build 
up their strength in the abdominal area. Only as 
time passes will they soon see the benefits of 
continuing with these exercises.  But remember, 
when doing these exercises for the first time, you 
should start slowly, and gradually build up your 
strength and the number of repetitions of each 
exercise that you are able to do. 



Chapter 11:  Yoga Exercises – Great for Getting 
That 6 Pack You Want! 

In this chapter, we will look at a number of yoga 
exercises which will help to remove abdominal fat 
permanently, and thus get you that sexy 6 pack 
look. 

The first exercise we will be looking at is the 
Dhanurasana Bow Posture.   

First, you begin by lying down on your stomach, 
then reach back and grasp your ankles.  Now inhale.  
Next, lift up your legs, head and chest, which 
causes your back to arch into a bow.  Hold your 
breath, and as you exhale, lie flat.  This exercise 
should be repeated a further 3 or 4 times. 

As you become more adept at this exercise, you 
should then start to include a rocking back and 
forth, and from side to side motion.  While you are 
doing these rocking movements, you should slowly 
release and exhale the breath in your body. 

Other benefits aside from helping you to achieve 
the perfect 6 pack from the exercises above are set 
out below: 

1. It is a good massage technique for the 
abdominal muscles and organs. 

1. It helps to treat problems related to the 
stomach, such as gastrointestinal 
disorders, constipation, upset stomach 
and those with sluggish livers.   

1. It will reduce fat from the abdominal area. 
However, this exercise should not be performed by 
people who suffer from peptic ulcers, hernias or 



disorders that relate to the thyroid or endocrine 
glands. 

The next yoga exercise we will be looking at is the 
Naukasana Boat Posture.  

Again you need to lie on your back in the Shavasana 
position (the position which is used at the 
beginning and end of each yoga session).  Now, 
stretch your legs with your feet together, and 
raise them about 10-12 inches off the ground.   

Now stretch your arms around your head on the 
ground, and raise the arms along with the chest 
upwards after you have taken a deep breath, while 
balancing on your buttocks at the same. 

You now let your arms lie horizontally to the 
ground with your fingers pointing towards your 
knees (in this position your body looks like a 
floating boat).  While in this position, breathe 
normally. After 10-30 seconds, return to the 
Shavasana position.   

This yoga exercise should then be repeated a 
further 8-10 times during each session, and you 
should always return to the Shavasana position when 
completing the exercise. 

The benefits of this type of exercise on the body 
are as follows:- 

1. It helps to strengthen not only the 
abdominal muscles, but those also in a 
person’s neck and shoulders. 

1. It is a natural way of helping to relieve 
constipation. 



However, for those people who suffer from either 
severe backache or hip joint disorders, this 
exercise should not be attempted. 

The final yoga exercise we are going to look at is 
the Kapalbhati.  Certainly this is one of the best 
abdominal exercises in yoga, which will help in 
removing unwanted abdominal fat. 

First, sit comfortably on the floor in the cross 
legged position and breathe normally for about 1 
minute.  As soon as you feel composed you can begin 
the exercise. 

What you need to do first is exercise the 
diaphragm. You do this by exhaling suddenly and 
quickly through both nostrils (which produces a 
puffing sound).  You do not need to focus on 
inhaling, as this will be performed automatically 
by your body. 

You must ensure that the air is exhaled completely 
from the lungs using a sudden and vigorous stroke 
on the stomach, while you draw your abdominal 
muscles inwards.  You must make sure that all your 
breath has been fully expelled.  You will soon see 
that you will inhale more air automatically as soon 
as the abdominal muscles begin to relax. 

A beginner should do this exercise in 3 rounds, and 
each round should consist of 10 strokes.  It should 
take about 1 minute to complete each round.   

If you wish you can take a little rest between each 
round, but throughout the exercise, the person’s 
chest must be kept still and not allowed to expand 
or contract and it should only be the diaphragm 
(which is moved for breathing) that moves, not the 
upper chest.   



Over a period of a month, the number of strokes 
that you do per minute can gradually be increased 
from 10 to about 30 per order. 

The main benefits of this form of exercise are not 
only to lose weight around the abdominal area, but 
also are as follows:- 

1. It will remove unwanted toxins from the body 
and lungs. 

1. It helps to tone the abdominal muscles. 

1. It burns unwanted fat on the body. 

As you can see the real benefit of these exercises 
are that they can be done in the comfort of your 
own home. 



Chapter 12:  Abdominal Exercises That Be Done 
in the Comfort of Your Own Home 

For many people, time is limited, and they are 
unable to take time out to go to the gym to 
exercise.  However, below are a number of exercises 
which can be done easily in the comfort of the 
home, without the use of any specialist equipment. 

Probably the best known exercise that people use in 
order to strengthen the abdominal muscles is 
Crunches.  This exercise is where the person brings 
their body right forward, while curling upwards in 
order to end up in a tight “V” shape.  But there 
are a number of variations of this exercise 
available, and details are shown below: 

1. Exercise Ball Crunch.  This is where you lie 
back on an exercise ball and do a 
crunch slowly without the ball 
actually moving.  Not only does this 
allow the person carrying out the 
exercise to keep a good crunch speed, 
but it also provides support for the 
back. 

1. Full Crunch.  During this exercise, you 
extend your legs out and put your 
hands behind your head.  Then, as you 
pull yourself up with your hands, you 
push outwards with your legs.  If this 
exercise is performed correctly, you 
will be exercising both the upper and 
lower parts of your body. 

1. Reverse Crunch.  This is also sometimes 
known as the “V-Up” you lay on your 
front instead of your back. You put 
your legs in the air, and then, 



instead of bending your body towards 
your legs, you in fact bend your legs 
back towards you.  This exercise has 
the same effect as the normal crunch, 
but is less strenuous, as you are 
lifting less weight. 

However, as abdominal exercises have become more 
popular over the last few years, there are a number 
of companies who are trying to cash in by selling 
exercise machines or tools (which you put around 
yourself as you exercise and that rock you back and 
forwards).  Yet research has shown that there is no 
difference in the benefits to be gained from either 
using one of these machines, or just carrying out 
normal abdominal crunches.   

In fact, the biggest difference between the 
machines and normal abdominal crunches is the price 
(why spend good money for nothing).  So in all 
honesty, it is best to avoid these kinds of 
products. 



Chapter 13:  Now a Look at More Advance 
Kinds of Abdominal Exercises   

In previous chapters, we have looked at the types 
of abdominal exercises which can be performed by 
beginners.  But for those of you who have now 
gained more experience, you will want to move on 
beyond the more basic exercises, and start using 
some which are a little more advanced.  Although 
you may find these exercises complicated at first, 
they are specially designed to focus on specific 
muscles, rather than all of them at once.  However, 
it should be noted that no one should try these 
exercises until they are sure they know what they 
are doing, as you might not only hurt yourself, but 
also others around you. 

The first two exercises that we are going to look 
at are ones which use an exercise ball. 
The first exercise is where you lay on your side, 
and then place the ball between your legs.  As you 
begin to tighten your ab muscles, you then use your 
hip muscles to gently lift the ball while still 
between your legs. 

The next exercise not only involves an exercise 
ball, but a plank (or anything as long as it is off 
the ground by a few inches) as well.  This exercise 
is very similar to a basic push up, but you have 
your legs balanced on the ball and then stretch out 
your arms until they are at some distance away from 
the floor. 

In the next part of this chapter, we will look at 
some other exercises that you can perform if you 
are more experienced. 

The first is best done if there is someone else in 
the room. What you do is one of you lies on your 



back and puts their legs in the air, and then the 
other person holds the legs around the ankles and 
tries to bend them back toward the head.  The whole 
idea of this exercise is for the person who is 
lying down to try and force their legs up, while 
downward pressure is being exerted upon them. 

The next exercise will require a metal bar, or 
something else from which you can hang. You will 
then be able to do hanging abdominal exercises.  
What you need to do is hold on to the bar, and then 
attempt to raise your legs up as close to your 
chest as you can possibly get them. 

It does not matter which exercise you do, as you 
will need to exercise all your ab muscles equally.  
Avoid trying to “spot reduce” in order to get rid 
of fat in one particular area of your body, but 
rather, do exercises that will get you fit all 
over. 



Chapter 14 – Taking The Easy Way 
NOTE: This by no means a recommendation. Simply, I 
would be remiss in not discussing it as I get so 
many questions on the subject. 

Many people who have attempted diets and exercise 
routines in order to achieve a flatter stomach 
without any success may turn to abdominal 
liposuction, or lipoplasty, instead.    

In fact, it is very common that fat deposits within 
the abdominal area are the most difficult to get 
rid of, especially for women after they have had a 
child.  Generally, the abdominal area is one of the 
best areas of the body where this type of cosmetic 
surgery is performed, but is generally not 
considered to be a medical necessity. As such, the 
cost and risk factors of such surgery should be 
taken into consideration before choosing to have it 
done. 

Most abdominal liposuction surgeons perform this 
type of surgery using the tumescent technique.  
This method involves the injection of a solution of 
local anesthetic to the area to be treated.  These 
fluids then help the area to swell and leave an 
opening where the liposuction tube can be inserted 
and navigated.  The risk of blood loss and problems 
relating to general anesthesia are eliminated if 
this technique is used, and so the time a person 
needs to recover after this surgery will be 
reduced.  Many doctors who performed this technique 
claim that those treated can often return to work 
normally 3 days after the surgery has occurred. 

When someone is considering whether to have 
abdominal liposuction there are a number of factors 
which should be taken into consideration.   



Women, who have recently given birth, often find 
that pouches of fat have been left in the abdominal 
area, and are seemingly resistant to both diet and 
exercise in order to get rid of them.  But 
according to many doctors who have performed this 
procedure on these women, they have reported back 
that they are happy with the results, and do not 
have to go through the procedure of having a tummy 
tuck as well.  It has also been found that 
abdominal liposuction is effective in helping to 
eliminate the bulge that is often associated with 
women who have had a C-Section or a Hysterectomy. 

One factor that you should take into consideration 
when deciding whether to have abdominal liposuction 
or not, is the actual location of the body fat.  
When looking at abdominal fat, doctors will refer 
to two types: one being superficial and the other 
being deep.   

Superficial body fat, is that which exists between 
muscle tissue and the skins surface. 

Deep (or intestinal) body fat is that which is 
below the muscle tissue, and is located on the 
body’s intestines.   

While liposuction is great for removing superficial 
fat, it is not possible to use this method for 
removing the deeper (intestinal) fat. 
Unfortunately, the only way to remove deep body fat 
is by altering your diet and taking up exercise, as 
there is no surgical procedure which is safe 
enough, or available, that can remove deep body 
fat.   

However, the good news is that most people who wish 
to be treated using liposuction have superficial 
fat, and this greatly increases the success of 
abdominal liposuction for them. 



Other factors which also influence the results of 
abdominal liposuction as to being successful 
include: prior obesity (whether you have previously 
been fat), your gender and your age.  For example, 
if you have recently been obese, and then lost 
weight, the fat left behind is very fibrous and 
very difficult to remove.  Also, people over the 
age of 60 tend to have more elastic, less firm 
skin, and thus liposuction is unlikely to provide 
them with the desired results of a flatter stomach.  
Finally, in respect to gender, as women have less 
fibrous fat pockets than men, abdominal liposuction 
is actually easier to perform on women than on men.   

However, the real key to obtaining the desired 
results from having abdominal liposuction, and thus 
feeling satisfied with the surgery, is to be 
completely aware of all aspects of the procedure 
and be comfortable with what will be performed. 

Note: I am not a fan of surgery and certainly not 
suggesting it as the best course of action, but  
for some people, it may be an option for achieving 
their health and fitness goals. Always seek 
qualified medical assistance for any decisions 
regarding medical procedures or medication. 
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